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Old Lyme Area Cable Advisory Council   January 8 2015
Old Lyme Public Access Studio, Halls Road
Minutes
Present: Peter Sielman, (Salem) Chair; Pam Munro, (Salem BOE)Vice-Chair; Tim Devlin (Old Lyme), Brian Bowes(Lyme), Cathy Frank(Old Lyme) Secy-Treasurer; Russ Gomes, Council representative to Statewide Video Council; John Bairos (Comcast rep), Lynn Perry (Public Access Coordinator); Absent: Gary Mezzi (East Haddam BOE); Guest: Stephanie Lyon, Director Lymes’ Senior Center
Call to Order 
Chairman Peter Sielman called the meeting to order at 7:40pm.
Lynn Perry provided a demonstration of the capabilities of Comcast’s new X1 box.
Approval of Minutes
A motion was made by Russ, seconded by Tim, to approve the minutes of the October 2014 meeting. Motion passed.
  

Treasurer’s Report
· bank balances  $17925.22
(Checking: 356.47; money market: 17,568.75; interest 2014 $8.00+) as of November 2014.
New Business
· Senior assistance

Peter recognized Stephanie Lyon, Director of the Lymes’ Senior Center (Lyme and Old Lyme). Stephanie has discovered that residents of Saybrook Village are paying a discounted limited basic service rate of $21 monthly. Residents of Lymewood in Old Lyme are paying a higher rate. John explained that rates for multiple dwelling sites can be negotiated and will work with Stephanie to connect the Lymewood manager with the proper Comcast representative. 
Statewide Video Council Report
The Statewide Council will meet on January 14. Russ Gomes spoke with the Council chair, who expressed no concerns about Comcast. A Frontier representative is expected to attend the 1/14 meeting. Since they replaced AT&T in Connecticut, Frontier is averaging 18 to 22 complaints daily.  The State Council plans to address a State/Federal initiative which would regulate the internet as a utility and assess internet fees.

Peter asked Russ to provide a written report on the Statewide Council for the next meeting.

Russ provided Frontier contact information: Francie Leader, Director of Contracts & Partnerships, 3 High Ridge Park Road, Stamford, CT; email: Francie.leader@ftr.com.
Comcast Report
John Bairos gave Cathy (as Treasurer) a check for $2,000 from Comcast, the 2015 annual payment due the Council per Public Act 07-253, Section 17(b).

John distributed current Xfinity TV guides and price lists. Premium movie channel rates are lower and there has been no increase to monthly subscriptions.
He stated that Comcast continues to try and create better services for customers, and described a “talking guide” that is available for disabled customer.

The proposed Time Warner/Comcast merger is still under review by the FCC and Department of Justice.

Public Access Report

Lynn Perry said the Public Access Studio has flexible hours and she is willing to make adjustments based on need. She was recently contacted by the Old Lyme Historical Society
for training. The Council should deliver additional bookmarks advertising Public Access training to Lynn if any are available.

Pam said the Salem Historical Society has been taping its programs, and she has encouraged them to submit DVDs  for Public Access broadcast.

Council members thanked Lynn for her excellent service as Public Access coordinator, congratulated her on completing Law School, and wished her luck with the Bar Exam in February.
 

Old Business
· 2015 Scholarships
Pam reported that materials for 2015 scholarships were delivered before the end of the year to the 4 public high schools serving the Council area. Cathy will submit press releases to local news media and copy the Council.

Peter suggested sending cover letters with scholarship materials to provide more information to guidance departments and students. He asked about scheduling additional interviews with former scholarship recipients. Pam taped one interview segment with Meghan Nosal. Cathy reported that most former recipients are away at college and not available to tape interviews. Tim will remind his daughter, Megan Devlin , of her invitation to participate in an interview about the Cable Advisory scholarship she received. 

· Lyme renovation project
Brian relayed the Lyme First Selectman’s concern about discrepancies in Comcast billing. The Lyme firehouses, for example, do not appear to pay the same rate as the Old Lyme firehouses.

John believes some fee arrangements were made with Adelphia, the company that preceded Comcast. Brian would like to set up a meeting in Lyme to address the problems. Peter suggested that Lyme First Selectman Ralph Eno attend the April Council meeting, scheduled to take place in Lyme. Brian and John will work together before that meeting to resolve outstanding issues, and Brian will advise us of the meeting location in Lyme.
Public Comment 
None

Adjournment
A motion was made by Russ to adjourn at 8:36pm.

Cathy Frank

1/13/15
2015 Meeting Schedule
The Council meet quarterly on the 2nd Thursday of January, April, July, and October as follows:
January 8, 2015 – Old Lyme Public Access Studio 

April 9, 2015  - Lyme

July 9, 2015 – Salem

October 8, 2015 – East Haddam
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